

# William and Mary News VOLUME VI, NUMBER 10 TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 1977

## In the News

#### "UNCLE VANYA" **BEGINS NOV. 16**

Anton Chekhov's powerful realistic drama "Uncle Vanya," first presented in Russia in 1899, is the William and Mary Theatre second show this season. Performances will be given Nov. 16-19 at Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall at 8:15 p.m. Tickets are \$2.

Featured in the title role is Richard Bannin of Hewlett, N.Y., who plays a comically self-pitying manager of a country estate in late 19th century Russia. Laurie Smith from Fairfax is his sympathetic niece, Sonya. Dominating the other characters in "Uncle Vanya" is Professor Serebrayakov, played by Steven Culp from Virginia Beach, who proposes to sell the estate that has provided the livelihood of Uncle Vanya and Sonya for many

The play is directed by Bruce McConachie.

#### **GOVERNOR PROCLAIMS VETERANS DAY**

In remembrance of American men and women who have defended freedom at home and abroad and to honor those who now stand guard around the world, the General Assembly of Virginia has decreed that November 11 be set aside each year for the observance of Veterans Day

Therefore, I, Mills E. Godwin, Jr., Governor of the Commonwealth of Virginia, do hereby proclaim Friday, the eleventh day of November, one thousand nine hundred and seventy-seven as Veterans Day throughout the Commonwealth.

Given under my hand and under the lesser seal of the Commonwealth, at Richmond, this twenty-sixth day of September, in the year of our Lord, one thousand nine hundred and seventy-seven, and in the two hundred and second year of the Commonwealth.

#### **DISCUSSION SET** ON ATHLETIC PROGRAM

The Athletic Policy Committee will hold an open faculty discussion of the College's athletic program Wednesday, Nov. 9, in Millington Auditorium at 7 p.m.

# Senator Scott Schedules Visit

The Honorable Hugh Scott, former U.S. Senator from Pennsylvania and Republican minority leader, will spend November 15-17 on campus meeting with students in government and law.

Scott's visit to campus is being sponsored by the Former Members of Congress organization under a grant from the Ford Foundation. William and Mary is one of the first chosen under the program.

Although Senator Scott has not scheduled a formal public address, two programs with students will be open to the public.

An authority on Oriental art, in addition to his political expertise, Scott will lecture Tuesday, Nov. 15, on "The Golden Age of Chinese Art" at Asia House, Unit B of the fraternity complex, at 7:30 p.m.

On Wednesday, Nov. 16, Scott will speak at a meeting of the Government Club on "Directions in American Foreign Policy" in the Dodge Room of Phi Beta Kappa Hall at 7:30 p.m.

The public is invited to attend both programs.

During his visit, Scott will meet with several government classes to discuss aspects of the legislative process, international trade and the organization of political parties in Congress

He will also meet informally with students in the Marshall-Wythe School of Law and will address a law seminar on The Constitution and Foreign

Now a member of a Washington, D.C. law firm, Scott served as U.S Senator from Pennsylvania from 1958 to 1976. A highly influential congressman, he was Senate minority leader, 1969-76, and served on a number of powerful committees, including those dealing with foreign relations, the judiciary, rules, administration, and minority policy.

He is the author of several books on politics, including "How to Go into

Politics" (1949), "Come to the Party" (1968); and "How to Run for Public Office and Win" (1968) and is coauthor of "Politics U.S.A." (1960).

Scott has also taken an active interest in the arts, serving as vice chairman of the Senate Commission on Art and

Antiquities and as a member of the board of regents for the Smithsonian Institution and on the Oriental art committee of the Philadelphia Museum of Art. He is the author of "The Golden Age of Chinese Art: The Lively Tang Dynasty" (1967).



Light paints unusual pattern on the floor in an attic in the Bryan complex.

# To Business School and "Campaign for the College" Jones Donates Half Million

The School of Business Administrafor the College, will be the beneficiary tive Officer of the electronics of a deferred gift from Thomas Roy Jones of Gloucester in excess of

The gift will be used to endow "The Thomas Roy and Lura Jones Education Fund," for the School of Business Administration for the "enhancement of academic quality." The Fund may be used to support visiting scholars, lectureships, faculty or student research and the procurement of special equipment not normally provided by

A graduate of the University of Kansas and the Harvard Business School, Jones has served as a senior executive officer in several organizations and retains emeritus status in

some today. For many years he was tion and William and Mary's Campaign Chairman, President and Chief Execucompany, Daystrom, Inc. decessors (now part of Schlumberger Ltd.) He is the retired vice chairman of the Board of Schlumberger and is now a consultant to that firm. Jones is also an emeritus member of the Board of Trustees of Lafayette College and Union College, N.J.

Jones' support of business education at William and Mary dates to 1965 when the College still had a Department of Business Administration. In 1969 he was one of the group of business executives who began exploring with Dean Charles L. Quittmeyer, the formation of what is now the School of Business Administration Sponsors, Inc. Jones was a charter

member of the Sponsors and later vice chairman and chairman of its Board of Directors. He continues to serve as a member of that body and as of the Business and Industry Committee for the Campaign for the College.

The School of Business Administration has more than 600 students in both undergraduate and graduate programs. The MBA degree program instituted in 1966 as a 36-credit hour evening program with part-time students today is a two-year program with 236 full-time equivalent students. In addition, enrollment at the undergraduate level in the undergraduate program leading to a BBA degree, instituted in 1971, has grown from 189 full-time equivalent students to 408, a growth of 116 percent in six years.

# Ferguson Seminar Slated Nov. 17-18

The Ferguson Seminar in Publishing, a biennial event designed to introduce upper-level students in Virginia to the nature of book publishing as a career, will be held on campus November 17

Attendance will be open to approximately 70 students, most of whom will be from William and Mary

The seminar opens Thursday evening on a theoretical vein with a public address by Walter J. Ong, S.J., professor of English and professor of humanities in psychiatry at St. Louis University. The author of many distinguished books and presidentelect of the Modern Language Association for 1978, Father Ong will take as his topic "Reading, Technology and the Nature of Man.

Friday morning discussions will open with Alan D. Williams, vice president and editor of Viking Senior Books at the Viking Press, talking about "the variety of publishing," which will introduce seminar participants to the world of trade publishing for both fiction and nonfiction audiences. Susan Hirschman, editor-in-chief of the Greenwillow Books Division of William Morrow & Company, will discuss publishing juvenile and children's

Later in the morning the seminar turns to other varieties of publishing with J. G. Goellner, director of the Johns Hopkins University Press and John T. Harney, vice president and general manager of the College Division, D. C. Heath and Company.

Book designer and noted publisher David Godine of Boston, will give a slide lecture on translating a manuscript into type, paper, binding, and illustrations.

Donna Sheppard, editor of the Publications Department of the Colonial Williamsburg Foundation will review the work of the copy or manuscript editor. Peter Mollman, vice president for production of Random House, Inc., will discuss the work of the production department of a publishing house, and in the final session, Dianitia Hutcheson, publicity manager of the trade division of J. B. Lippincott Company, will talk about

selling and promoting the finished

The seminar will conclude with an open discussion of the job possibilities in book publishing for recent college graduates. Among the participants in the discussion will be Doylie Venn, who for twenty years has directed the Radcliffe Publishing Procedures Course, a summer training program that has been extremely successful in placing young people in publishing work. Also present will be Barbara J. Meredith, coordinator of the Publication Specialist Program at George Washington University.

The Ferguson Seminar is supported

by a gift to the Endowment Association of the College by Dr. Walter F. C. Ferguson as a memorial to his brother, William Cross Ferguson '16, editor-inchief, secretary and later president of the World Book Company and also director and treasurer of the American Textbook Publishers Institute.

Arrangements for the seminar are handled by the Office of Career Counseling. Walter P. Wenska, assistant professor of English, is chairman of the Ferguson Committee, which includes Scott Donaldson, N. S. Fiering, Harriet Reid, J. N. Rountree, John E. Selby, Robert P. Maccubbin, and J. D. Barnes.

Center Craft Shop will be sponsoring an introductory workshop in calligraphy, Saturday, Nov. 19, from 3-5 p.m. in the Craft Shop. The italic alphabet will be covered during the initial meeting, and, if there is enough interest, participants will organize classes for next semester

Castro's Cuba will be the program in the Project Plus Forum, Wednesday, Nov. 16, George Grayson, professor of government, and Wayne Smith, deputy coordinator of Cuban Affairs at the U.S. Department of State, will debate the issue. The Project Plus Forum this year is based on the theme "Revolution."

Student Association is chartering buses to go to the Springfield Mall in northern

Virginia for Thanksgiving vacation. They will leave William and Mary at 3 p.m. on Wednesday, Nov. 23, and return from Springfield Mall at 6 p.m. Sunday, Nov. 27. The cost is \$15 round trip per person. The buses will be filled on a first-come first-serve basis. Tickets may be secured at the SA office. This opportunity is open only to members of the College community. For further information please contact Bob Fetterman, Ext. 4350.

SCOTLAND YARD DIRECTOR INTER-VIEWED--An interview with Sir Robert Mark, former head of Britain's famed Scotland Yard, will be broadcast Sunday, Nov. 13, at 9 p.m. over campus radio station WCWM-FM 89 on the "Monty Griffith-Mair Show." Host Griffith-Mair interviewed Sir Robert last month when he was on campus as guest speaker in the lecture series "Our Future in the Cosmos." Sir Robert comments on his 40-year career with the British police force and discusses his personal views of issues ranging from American and British law enforcement techniques to international

terrorism and juvenile delinquency. CALENDARS AVAILABLE--The 1978 desk calendars have been received and are available for issue from the College Stores Warehouse. Departments are asked to order their requirements by the following stock numbers and descriptions: 74-C-367-Calendar Pads, Large for SD170,G11, 717-1/2, Flipover Style-Each; 74-C-368-Calendar Stand, Large for SD170,G11, 717-1/2, Flipover Style Each; 74-C-369-Calendar Pads, Small, SD190,G11, 719-1/2, Flipover Style-Each; 74-C-370-Calendar Stand, Small, Flipover Style-Each; 74-C-371-Calendar Pad, Large for SD580, G520, W580, Tearoff Style-Each; or 74-C-372-Calendar Stand, Large for SD580, W580, G520, Tearoff Style-Each.

ANTHROPOLOGY CLUB--On Wednesday, Nov. 16, at 7 p.m. in Washington 100,

### **Notices**

CALLIGRAPHY WORKSHOP--The Campus

DEBATE ON CUBA--A debate on Fidel in Millington Hall Auditorium at 7:30 p.m.

BUSES TO NORTHERN VIRGINIA--The

Professor Victor Liguori of the Sociology Department will speak and show slides on fieldwork with maritime peoples

SA PARTY--The Student Association is sponsoring a Thanksgiving party Tuesday, November 22 from 9 to 1 a.m. in William and Mary Hall. Bill Deal and the Rondells will be performing. Admission is \$1.00, and mixers and tables will be provided.

MACRAME JEWELRY SEMINAR--The Student Association's Free University is sponsoring a macrame jewelry course to be taught by Joey Jacoby on Sunday, November 13 Registration is required, and those interested can sign-up at the SA office or call Cynthia Saunders, Ext. 4207, who can also give further information about the time and location of the course.

BIOLOGY SEMINAR--Joseph Bonaventura of Duke University's Marine Laboratory will discuss "Red Blood Cell Engineering" in the Biology Seminar, Monday, Nov. 28, in 117 Millington Hall at 4 p.m.

#### "Words on Paper" By Artist Greene **Opens in Andrews**

"Works on Paper," a collection of recent drawings by contemporary American artist Stephen Greene, is on display through December 2 at Andrews Gallery.

The Gallery is open to the public weekdays from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m.

A master draftsman, Greene combines geometric and organic images, using a wide range of mediums. Oil, gouache, pastel and crayon are used in some of the works on exhibit, while others are created from dried pigment, charcoal and glue.

A New York critic has described the collection as "quirky and beautiful. The drawings, he writes, "are full of disparate incidents and shapes, rich in color--mauves rubbed with pinks and vermillion, accents of deep green and clear blue.

Greene has been a member of the Tyler School of Art at Temple University since 1968. He taught previously at Columbia University for several years and was artist-in-residence at Princeton

for three years.

Greene has held numerous one-man snows at the Grace Borgenicht and the Staempfli Galleries in New York. His works have been included in selected group exhibitions of American Art at such museums as the Whitney Museum of American Art, the Metropolitan Museum of Art, The Art Institute of Chicago, and the Solomon R. Guggenheim Museum. He has also been represented at major exhibitions in museums in France, Canada, Brazil and Italy.

He is the recipient of several awards for contemporary painting, including the coveted Prix de Rome, in 1949.

He holds bachelors and masters degrees from the University of Iowa.

### Official Memorandum

The College Community

William J. Carter, Vice President for Business Affairs From:

**Holiday Schedule** 

Again this year the College will observe an extended Christmas-New Year's holiday period, from Saturday, December 24, 1977 through Sunday, January 1, 1978, dates inclusive. Should the Governor declare an additional holiday, or holidays, such holiday or holidays will lengthen this period from the beginning of the holiday. As an example, if he declares one day, we would close at 5:00 PM on Thursday, December 22, with the holiday beginning on Friday, the 23rd. In any case, the holiday will end on January 1, 1978, and full operation will be resumed on Monday, January 2.

Due to the nature of the service provided by the College of William and Mary, it is necessary that employees work on certain days which are listed as legal holidays in the Virginia Personnel Act. In recognition of this fact, the Board of Visitors of the College has authorized an alternate holiday schedule. The seasonal holiday noted above is consistent

with that alternate holiday schedule.

Administrative offices, the plant department (except for those employees required to maintain essential services), and the Campus Post Office will be closed during that period. The Campus Police Department will maintain regular hours. Regular switchboard hours will be maintained during the holiday. Emergency service may be obtained at any time by calling the regular College telephone number, 253-4000.

The names of permanent classified employees who are required to work during this holiday period should be reported in writing to the Personnel Office in order that they may be credited with compensatory leave. Permanent classified employees who are required to work on any of these days should take compensatory leave earned as soon thereafter as possible in order to avoid excessive leave accumulation. Hourly employees who work on any of these days will be paid at their regular hourly rates.

This holiday decision has been considered from many standpoints, since it is recognized that a few people might be inconvenienced by such a close-down over a continuous period. Those individuals or groups who might be so inconvenienced by this extended holiday should direct their concerns to me, IN WRITING, no later than Friday, December 9, 1977, in order that we might make any special arrangements necessary to accommodate those concerns. In the absence of such notification it will be assumed that all offices are agreeable, and adaptable, to this extended close-down.

Employee morale constitutes one strong justification for an extended holiday. Another justification, of equal importance, is the fact that it enables the College to exercise effective energy and cost savings measures. We are under constant pressure on these points, and, with the students away from the College, this holiday period affords the best opportunity of the entire College year for a virtual close-down of most facilities.

Paychecks for permanent employees will be available at the normal location (Payroll Office, 2nd Floor, James Blair Hall) from 9:00 a.m. to 12 Noon only on Friday, December 30.

Access to buildings during the holiday will be as follows: Student Residences--No access after Wednesday, December 21, at noon, except for 216 Jamestown Road, 312 Jamestown Road, 314 Jamestown Road, Thiemes, and JBT #42 basement. Heat will be reduced elsewhere to 600 at that time to extend through noon Sunday, January 8, 1978. Separate instructions to Area Coordinators, Resident Tutors, and Resident Directors will be issued by the Office of Residence Hall Life.

Offices--Access at the discretion of the individual who occupies the office. However, after 5:00 PM on Friday, December 23, heat will be reduced to 60°; this will extend through

Sunday, January 1

Libraries--Access governed by hours established by the two libraries (Swem Library and the Law Library).

Actual savings last year from this holiday closing amounted to more than \$28,000. It is estimated conservatively that this year's schedule will produce savings in excess of \$30,000. The increase is attributed primarily to the inflated cost of utilities since last year. We are confident that, with your continued cooperation, such significant savings can be achieved without hardship or dislocation to our educational objective.

### Harvard Curator Discusses "Search For Theatrical Past"

Jeanne T. Newlin, curator of the Harvard Theatre Collection, will discuss "The Search for the Theatrical Past" through historical research, Monday, Nov. 14, in Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, at 4 p.m.

Her lecture, which is based on the theatre collection at Harvard's Houghton Library, is sponsored by the Botetourt Bibliographical Society.

Newlin joined the Harvard library staff in 1969 and was named curator of the theatre collection in 1972. She has also been a lecturer in Harvard's Department of Comparative Literature since 1969.

A graduate of Marylhurst College, Oregon, she holds a master's degree from Villanova University and a doctoral degree in English literature from City University of New York.

Newlin is the author of several articles published in professional journals on research in theatrical history. She has also lectured widely on the Harvard Theatre Collection

# Father-Son Team To Receive Business Medallion

The father-son team who serve as chairman and vice chairman of the Richmond-based Ethyl Corporation have been selected to receive the Business School Medallion at the College

Floyd D. Gottwald and Floyd D. Gottwald, Jr., will receive the Medallion at a special ceremony scheduled for 10:30 a.m., Saturday, Nov. 19, at Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. The School of Business Administration presents the award to individuals whose management careers represent the highest standards of professionalism and integrity.

Both Floyd D. Gottwald and his son have been long-time supporters of

#### British Publisher To Speak Thursday

British author and publisher Nigel Nicolson will lecture here November 10 as part of a two day visit to campus.

The author of "Portrait of a Marriage," Nicolson will speak Thursday on "Diaries and Discretion: How Far Should a Biographer Go?", in the Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, at 8:30 p.m. The public is invited to attend.

Nicolson has written a number of biographies, including one of Lord Alexander of Tunis. A forthcoming work is on Mary Curzon: "Portrait of a Marriage" is based on an autobiography by his mother, Vita Sackville-West. Nicolson is currently co-editing a projected six-volume edition of Virginia Woolf's "Letters," of which two volumes have already been published. He has also edited the three-volume diaries of his father, British diplomat and biographer Harold Nicolson.

Nicolson's visit on campus, which is sponsored by the English Department, will include meetings with undergraduate and graduate classes in English. business education, particularly when it stresses the importance of America's free enterprise system. But they don't mind telling young business students that today's business world is more demanding--and more complex--than it has ever been before.

Despite all the complexity, the senior Gottwald says it's still possible for a clever strategist to strike it rich in big business. "You've just got to be very smart," he says.

"You've also got to find ways to comply with ten times more federal regulations that tell you exactly what your firm can or can't do," adds Floyd D. Gottwald, Jr. "I definitely think that our businesses today are overregulated, and I think it's the public that's really suffering from it the most. The cost of all these new regulations, like most everything else, is being carried by the low man on the totem pole."

The senior Gottwald admits there was a less restrictive atmosphere in 1962 when he pulled off one of the most astute business deals on record. Under his direction, the Albemarle Paper Company purchased Ethyl, a firm 13 times its size, for \$200 million from General Motors and Standard Oil of New Jersey. Since then, the firm has expanded into a number of new markets and, in doing so, greatly increased both sales and profitability.

Approaching 80, Gottwald is still in the thick of things, both in the Ethyl hierarchy and in the Richmond business scene. His life has followed the same basic theme adopted by the corporation--"Changing: To Serve a Changing World."

"That's the real challenge," he says. "And it's certainly more exciting than the normal hum-drum everyday life. Here there's something new going on all the time."

He looks to business school graduates--as well as those that follow in his footsteps in the "school of hard knocks"--to lead America's industries



Floyd D. Gottwald and his son, Floyd D. Gottwald Jr.

to bigger and better things in the future. His message to the young executives of the 1980's is a simple one: "Come into business because it's a challenge, and because we need you."

Gottwald joined the Albemarle Paper Company in 1918 as an office clerk after attending John Marshall High School in Richmond and the College of William and Mary. He moved his way up the corporate ladder to export manager, production manager, vice president, and president in 1941. After the acquisition of Ethyl in 1962, he served as chairman of the board until 1968. Currently, he serves as vice chairman of the board and of the executive committee.

Floyd D. Gottwald, Jr., who started his career with Albemarle as a chemist in 1943, was more than prepared to step into his father's shoes. He attended Virginia Military Institute and the University of Richmond and served as a lieutenant in the U.S. Army before working in a number of executive posts for both Albemarle and Ethyl. Currently, he serves as chairman of the board, chief executive officer and chairman of the executive committee.

Both Gottwalds have been active civic leaders. Floyd D. Gottwald is a former member of the Richmond School Board, the Richmond-Petersburg Turnpike Authority, the Board of Directors of First & Merchants National Bank, and the Board of Directors of the Metropolitan Richmond Chamber of Commerce. In 1964, he was named the nation's Management Man of the Year by the National Management Association.

Floyd D. Gottwald, Jr., is a member of the board of directors of the American Petroleum Institute, Seaboard Cost Line Industries, Inc., the Council for Financial Aid to Education and the National Association of Manufacturers. He currently serves as vice president of Downton Development Unlimited in Richmond. Earlier this fall, he was a special guest speaker at William and Mary's School of Business Administration.

The Business School Medallion was created last year by the faculty of the School of Business Administration in an effort to recognize business leaders "who have made important contributions to the state and the nation." Marvin M. Stanley, Chessie Professor of Business Administration, will make the official presentation of the award.

The award ceremony will be the highlight of the business school's third annual Sponsor's Day, which honors members of the Sponsors Board of the School.

### Nolie A. Haynes, Local Donor, Gives Campaign \$550,000

The Campaign for the College has received a healthy boost by a testamentary gift commitment of more than a half-million dollars from a local donor.

Nolie A. Haynes, owner of the Lord Paget Inn, has informed College officials of her intention to make the gift to the \$19 million Campaign. The value of the bequest has been estimated at \$550,000. Mrs. Haynes is the widow of R. Hugh Haynes who had been prominent in business and civic affairs in Williamsburg for many years.

The gift will be used to establish an endowed chair or program of fellowships in the names of R. Hugh Haynes and Nolie A. Haynes in the Marshall-Wythe School of Law or some other school or department as may be deemed appropriate by the executor of the will

In addition to the Lord Paget Inn, Haynes operated one of the largest plumbing and heating firms in the Williamsburg area. He was a member of the Lions Club and active in other civic organizations and causes.

Mrs. Haynes has been an active patron of the Girl Scouts of America for many years and maintains her interest in the program. She is also an active member of the Williamsburg Methodist Church.



Members of the Friends of the College committee John Massey, Massey's Camera Shop; Mrs. Martha Graveley, publisher, The Virginia Gazette; Richard Heaney, plant manager, Anheuser Busch Brewery; and Bruce K. Goodwin, professor of geology, faculty member of the committee.

# "Friends" Begin New Drive

The Friends of the College, an organization which is comprised of area business leaders, has begun its 1977-78 fund drive to raise \$32,000 for William and Mary.

Last year the organization exceeded its goal of \$25,000 by over \$6,000.

J. B. Hickman, owner of Binns Fashion Shop, is president of the Friends organization and will head up this year's drive. Hickman said he is aiming at 100 percent participation by James City County and Williamsburg businesses in reaching this year's goal.

Organized locally three years ago, the Friends of the College has raised funds which have been used to bolster the private resources of the College and augment academic and enrichment programs at William and Mary. Gifts in the past have been earmarked for specific areas including debate and the

music department, but most are made as unrestricted gifts for academics which may be used at the President's discretion in cases of greatest need.

Over 50 businesses in the Williamsburg area display plaques as members of the Friends organization.

Hickman said he plans to stress in his fund raising efforts the reciprocal benefits the business and academic communities enjoy as neighbors within the larger Williamsburg area.

The contributions of the Friends will be added toward the \$19 million goal of the Campaign for the College which was initiated in 1976 to increase private resources for the College.

The objectives of the Campaign are to provide more student financial aid, to support faculty professional development, and to fund enrichment programs throughout the College.

### Calendar

To schedule an event, contact the Campus Center Office, Ext. 4235 or

When a special program is planned for a meeting on campus, the William and Mary News welcomes further information about speakers, discussion topics, tickets and other details. Contact the News Office, 308 Old Rogers Hall, Ext. 4331 or 4371.

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 9

Office of Placement: ACTION/Peace Corps, Vista; American Hospital Supply Corporation; Burroughs, Wellcome; Peat, Marwick & Mitchell. Make appointment in

Faculty Luncheon Group, CC Room D,

Introductory Career Planning Session, James Blair 208, 3 p.m. Call Office of Career Planning, ext. 4427, to sign up. Kaffee Klatch, German House, 3 p.m.

Public invited.
English Dept. film, CC Theatre, 4 & 8 p.m.
Glee Club, CC Sit 'n Bull Room, 6 p.m.
Circle K meeting, Circle K House on
S. Boundary St., 7 p.m.
Project PLUS Forum: "A Song-Talk on Black

American Songs of Protest and Revolution," Bernice Reagon, Project PLUS House (Botetourt #4), 7:30 p.m. Latter Day Saints, CC Gold Room,

7:30 p.m. Hoi Polloi: Harvest Band, 9 p.m. \$1 cover.

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 10
Office of Placement: ACTION/Peace Corps, Vista; Hallmark Cards, Inc.; Union Carbide. Make appointment in Morton

Corporate Relations and Placement: 'Insurance Careers," Morton 20, 3 p.m. Christian Science Organization, CC Gold

Room, 5 p.m. Karate Club, Adair 203-204, 5:30 p.m. College Republicans, CC Sit 'n Bull Room,

6:30 p.m. Ebony Expressions, CC Theatre, 7:15 p.m. Seminar in Applied Chemistry: Dr. Arthur D. F. Toy (director, Eastern Research Center, Stauffer Chemical Co.): 'Phosphorus: Chemistry in Everyday Living," Millington Auditorium, 7:30 p.m.

Anthropology Dept. Lecture: Visiting Professor James Deetz, "Black History in New England: An Archaeological Perspective,' Millington Auditorium, 7:30 p.m. Public invited.

Spanish House Tertulia, 8 p.m. Public invited.

German House film, 8 p.m. Public invited. Law School Trial Lawyers Association, CC Room C, 8 p.m. Hoi Polloi: Nighthawks Band, 9 p.m.

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 11

Office of Placement: Colgate Darden School of Business. Make appointment in Morton 104.

Women in Business Seminar, Campus Center, 8 a.m.-5 p.m.

Seminar in Applied Chemistry: Dr. Arthur D. F. Toy, "New Approaches to the Synthesis of Carbon-Phosphorus Bonds," Millington Auditorium, 3 p.m. Institute Program of the Latter Day Saints,

Morton 2, 3 p.m.

Hoi Polloi: Prime Time, 4-6 p.m. Senior Class Cheese Party, CC Ballroom,

WMCF, CC Sit 'n Bull Room, 6 p.m. Navigators, CC Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. S.A. Film Series: "Carrie" and "Bullitt," W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

**SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 12** 

"Dance for Gymnastics," a clinic given by Maria Bakos, U.S. Olympic team dance consultant, Adair Gym, 10 a.m.-4 p.m. Students are invited to participate free. For further information, call Sylvia Shirley,

Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, Il a.m. German Folk Dancing, German House, 8 p.m. Public invited. Beach Boys concert, W&M Hall, 8 p.m.

SUNDAY, NOVEMBER 13

Fencing, Adair Gym, 11 a.m.-7 p.m. BSU dinner and program, Baptist Student Union on S. Boundary St., 5 p.m. CSA Mass, St. Bede's Parish Center, 5:30 p.m.

International Circle Seminar Series: Professor Alan Abramowitz, "Human Rights as a Political Issue: Implications for U.S. Foreign Policy," International Circle Cottage on S. Boundary St., 7 p.m. Folk Dancing, Adair Gym, 7 p.m. Concert: Wednesday Morning Music Club,

CC Ballroom, 8:15 p.m. MONDAY, NOVEMBER 14

Botetourt Bibliographical Society lecture: "The Harvard Theatre Collection," by collection curator Jeanne Newlin, Botetourt Theatre, 4 p.m. Badminton Club, Adair Gym, 7 p.m.
SciFi Club, CC Room C, 7 p.m.
BSO Film, CC Theatre, 7 p.m.
Hoi Polloi: Games Night, 9 p.m. No cover.

**TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 15** 

Karate Club, Adair 202, 5:30 p.m. Glee Club, CC Sit 'n Bull Room, 6 p.m. Introductory Career Planning Session, James Blair 208, 6:30 p.m. Call Office of Career Planning, Ext. 4427, to sign up. CSA Mass, Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. Free University: Self-Defense for Women, CC Rooms A&B, 7 p.m.

Jamaican film: "The Harder They Come,"

sponsored by the Anthropology Dept. Millington Auditorium, 7:30 p.m. Public invited. Admission is free.

English Club: David Jenkins, "A Futuristic Fiction--'Capturing the Past,'" PBK Dodge Room. Sherry at 7:30 p.m., presentation Writer-in-Residence lecture, Avram Davidson, CC Rooms A&B, 8 p.m. Public invited.

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 16 Faculty Luncheon Group, CC Room D,

Kaffee Klatch, German House, 3 p.m. Fine Arts film: "Gauguin in Tahiti-The Search for Paradise," Andrews 201,

Glee Club, CC Sit 'n Bull Room, 6 p.m. Circle K meeting, Circle K House on S. Boundary St., 7 p.m. Anthropology Club: slides and talk on

fieldwork with maritime peoples by sociology professor Victor Liguori, Washington 100, 7 p.m.

Bird Study Group, Andrews 101, 7:30 p.m. Project PLUS Forum: "Castro's Cuba: A Debate," George Grayson and Wayne Smith, Millington Auditorium, 7:30 p.m. Latter Day Saints, CC Gold Room,

7:30 p.m. College Women's Club program: Interior Design Forum, for members only,

W&M Theatre: "Uncle Vanya," PBK Auditorium, 8:15 p.m. Admission \$2. Hoi Polloi: Day Student Night with Martin Welling Band, 9 p.m. \$1 cover.

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 17

Center for Excellence, CC Rooms A&B, 9 a.m.-3 p.m.

Transportation Appeals Council, Swem Conference Room, 4:30 p.m. Christian Science Organization, CC Gold Room, 5 p.m. Episcopal Holy Communion, Wren Chapel,

5:30 p.m.

Karate Club, Adair 203-204, 5:30 p.m. College Republicans, CC Room D, 6:30 p.m. Ferguson Publishing Seminar, CC Ballroom,

Seminar in Applied Chemistry: Dr. Marshall H. Edgell (U.N.C., Chapel Hill), "Genetic Engineering and Societal Decision Formation," Millington Auditorium, 7:30

Asia House program, Asia House lobby, 7:30 p.m. Spanish House Tertulia, 8 p.m.

Public invited.

German House film, 8 p.m. Public invited. W&M Theatre: "Uncle Vanya," PBK Auditorium, 8:15 p.m. Admission \$2.

**FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 18** 

Ferguson Publishing Seminar, Campus Center, 8 a.m.-5 p.m.

Seminar in Applied Chemistry: Dr. Marshall H. Edgell, "Gene Isolation By Recombinant DNA Technology," Millington Auditorium, 3 p.m.

Institute Program of the Latter Day Saints, Morton 2, 3 p.m. Hoi Polloi: Prime Time, 4-6 p.m.

WMCF, CC Rooms A&B, 6 p.m. Folk Dancing, Adair Gym, 7 p.m.
S.A. Film Series: Assorted Comedy Shorts,
W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.
Navigators, CC Rooms A&B, 8 p.m.
W&M Theatre: "Uncle Vanya," PBK
Auditorium, 8:15 p.m. Admission \$2.

### **Exhibits**

VIRGINIA ARTIFACTS--Virginia Research Center for Archaeology, basement of Wren Building; 9 a.m.-5 p.m., Monday through Friday. Permanent display.

FLOWERDEW HUNDRED--Archaeology Exhibit--17th and 18th century artifacts from the Flowerdew Hundred plantation site, Washington Hall, lower hall; 9 a.m.-5 p.m., weekdays. Permanent display

PRIZEWINNING BOOKS--Outstanding books published in 1976 in the South and Midwest will be on display in conjunction with a meeting on campus of the Ferguson Seminar in Publishing. Zollinger Museum, Swem Library, Nov. 3-30. Open weekdays, 8 a.m.-4:45 p.m.; Saturdays,

9 a.m.-12:45 p.m. ETCHINGS BY PETER MILTON: The Jolly Corner--from works created by Milton to accompany the fiction of Henry James, 19th century American novelist. On loan from the Virginia Museum, Nov. 7-18. Andrews Foyer. Open daily.

RADICAL REALISM--an exhibition of lithographs on loan from the Virginia Museum, Nov. 7-18. Andrews Foyer. Open daily. PHOTOGRAPHY IN THE FINE ARTS--A group

of color and black-and-white photographs selected from the Photography in the Fine Arts Collection of the Virginia Museum by eleven leading museum directors. Campus Center, open daily. On exhibit Nov. 14-28.

WORKS ON PAPER--Drawings by contemporary artist Stephen Greene. Andrews Gallery, open weekdays, 10 a.m. 4 p.m. Nov. 7-Dec. 2.

# **Employment**

CLERK STENOGRAPHER C--\$7,032, Economics Department, deadline Nov. 10. CLERK TYPIST C--\$6,720, Treasurer's Office, deadline, Nov. 10.

SECURITY GUARD--\$2.83 per hour, 40 hours per week, William and Mary Hall, deadline Nov. 12. Qualifications: high school graduate, must pass background investigation.

Published weekly by the Office of Information Services during the academic year, except when the College is in recess, and twice each month in June, July and August. Marjorie N. Healy, editor

# Personnel Bulletin

#### **Thanksgiving Holiday**

The administrative offices, the plant department (except for those employees required to maintain essential services), and the mail room will be closed on November 24 and 25. The Campus Police Department will maintain regular hours.

The names of permanent classified employees who are required to work on either November 24 or 25, 1977, should be reported in writing to the Personnel Office in order that they may be credited with Compensatory Leave. Permanent classified employees who are required to work on either of these days should take compensatory leave earned as soon thereafter as possible in order to avoid excessive leave accumulation. Hourly employees who work on either of these days will be paid at their regular hourly rates.

### Classifieds

All members of the College community may place personal advertisements in the William and Mary News.

The deadline for submitting advertise-4 n.m. on the ing publication. For a \$2 fee, each ad is run in three consecutive issues. Payment must be received before the ad can be printed. Individual advertisements should be

limited to not more than 40 words. Advertisements for non-commercial announcements of goods, rentals and real estate, either offered or sought, and for lost

and found items will be accepted. Advertisements for profit-making business ventures, such as guitar lessons and baby-

sitting services, can not be accepted. There is no charge for listing found items.

#### FOR SALE

1967 VOLKSWAGEN CONVERTIBLE. Runs well - \$500 or best offer. Phone 229-5009. (11/22)

MUST SELL: miscellaneous articles: sofa, good condition, needs slipcover; 2 chairs, like new; small formica and metal desk; \$55 for all, or can be sold separately. Call

1973 DODGE POLARA CUSTOM, 4 door sedan, power steering and brakes, automatic transmission, vinyl top, cloth interior, new tires and battery. Low Mileage; excellent condition. \$1700 or best offer. Call 229-8590 after 6 p.m. (11/15)

A BSR-McDONALD turntable in good condition, 2 yrs. old. Includes ABC-KBE stereo cartridge. Retail \$88--will sell for \$30 or best offer. Call Wayne at 229-5260 on weeknights before 10 p.m. (11/15)

1966 FURY 2 dr. HT. 318 engine, mechanically excellent, body sound, no rust. AT, PS, radio, 5 radials. 18 mpg, \$400 negotiable. Also five 14-inch whitewalls, \$5-\$10, according to tread wear. Please leave message for Steve at 220-0260. (11/15)

HOUSE for Sale: 3 BR, family room, detached garage. 2 miles from campus,

relatively cheap to heat, quiet street, nice neighbors. \$38,500, available mid-February. Call 229-7660. (11/8)

#### WANTED

WANTED TO BUY: HOUSEBOAT. In reasonable condition. Call 253-4314 during the day and leave a message for Dave or Roger. (11/22)

FEMALE ROOMMATE to share 2 bedroom apartment at Stratford Hall beginning now or next semester. \$95/month plus half utilities. Call 220-2861. (11/15) NEED ROOMMATE to share 2 bedroom

townhouse 1 mile from Campus. Cost is half of \$215 and electricity. Available immediately. Call John at 229-2943. (11/15)

#### LOST

LADIES WATCH. Black cord band, silver setting. Lost around the Morton, Ludwell area. Reward offered. Call Karen at 220-0074. YOUNG male cat; gray w/white markings. White plastic flea collar. Lost in vicinity of Campus Center. Call 229-1634 after 5. (11/8)

#### **FOUND**

Girl's glasses found after Homecoming football game on street by Alumni House. To identify call Judy Howard, Ext. 4200.

MEN'S WATCH found near Lake Matoaka 10/25. Call Don at 4534 to identify. (11/15) WOMEN'S PRESCRIPTION GLASSES with case. Found in Millington Aud. on 10/20. Call Diane at ext. 4266 to identify. (11/15)

GLASSES, gold wire rims in brown leather-ette case. Claim in English Dept. office, Room 110, Old Chemistry Building, or call dept. secretary Elena Jenson at ext. 4370 or

ART TEXT BOOK found Thursday, Oct. 6, in 101 Andrews Hall. To claim, call Ext. 4581 weekdays, or 229-6096 and identify.